Weekly ReCAP for September 16, 2016

Calaveras Planning Coalition & Community Action Project
____________________________________
Next CPC meeting on October 3, 2016, 1:30 -4:00 p.m., Main Library, Chesebrough Room.

___________________________________
PC UPDATE for 9-8-16 and 5-week Summary
Land Use Designation Change Requests Completed; Land Use Map Almost Done
 

Last Thursday, the change request list was completed (plus additional people that sent in letters or came to meetings to make requests). At least 108 total land use change requests were heard over the past 5 weeks and “tentatively” decided by the PC. 

 

Thursday was not bad. Some important parcels were saved from change, and others had changes that weren’t as bad as they could have been:

 Summary for Thursday Sept. 8:

Lost open space/ increased density: - 864 acres
Retained open space/ kept recommended density: + 568 acres
 

The “lost open space/ increased density” category was not nearly as bad as requested. For example, Morrissy’s 357 acres in Copper, requested to be changed from Resource Production (40 a. min.) to Community Center (20 units/acre) and Residential (5-37 acre parcels), was only increased to Working Lands (20 a. min. parcels).

 

A few things still need to be wrapped up for the map, including revising/ adding a couple LUD descriptions (Future Specific Plan designation and caps for certain parcels; other revisions). Then the PC will finalize their changes to the new draft land use map. There is no PC meeting Sept. 15, so the PC hopes to finish the map changes (and move to recommend to the BOS) on September 22, at the end of the day, after nine other agenda items (2 parcel maps and 7 cannabis appeals). 

 

 

*** Land Use Map Summary ***
Over the last 5 weeks, the PC retained staff-recommended land use densities in Draft #4 Land Use Map over twice as often as it allowed density increase requests:
Total lost open space/ increased density: 5,033 acres
Total open space retained/ change requests denied: 13,181 acres
 

All PC meeting videos are posted, including last Thursday’s: http://calaverascap.com/video/ 

 

Colleen
____________________________________

Calaveras Draft General Plan final PC hearing scheduled for next Thursday Sept. 22, at the end of the day
 

Calaveras County Planning Commission Agenda & Staff Reports for September 22 PC meeting are now posted: http://planning.calaverasgov.us/PlanningCommission.aspx
 

The General Plan Update will be heard, but there are 9 agenda items first (click link above to see list and staff reports): 7 cannabis appeals, and 2 land use tentative parcel maps. Then, at the end of the day, will be final PC review and recommendation to the BOS on the General Plan Update. 
 

See direct links below for planning director's Memo on Final Draft Land Use Map and Land Use Element Edits and PC-Recommended final draft Land Use Map. Note List of Land Use Map Changes from Draft #4, and revised Table of Land Use Categories, including new land use designation Future Specific Plan (FSP), with footnotes at the end describing the density and intensity of two Future Specific Plans, Sawmill Lake and Sanguinetti.
 

If approved by the PC next Thursday, the entire PC-revised General Plan Draft, all Elements, and revised Land Use Map will be their recommended "project description" for the EIR to the BOS.
 

Colleen 
***********************************************************************
Planning Commission Meeting - September 22, 2016 
AGENDA
· Planning Commission review and recommendation to the Board of Supervisors on the General Plan Update.  (Peter Maurer, Planning Director) 
· Final Draft Land Use Map and Land Use Element Edits Memo            
· Planning Commission Recommended Draft General Plan Land Use Map
____________________________________
12th Annual Sierra Nevada Film Festival

Saturday, September 17, 2016.  Films showing at Chatom Vineyard courtyard. Doors open at 6:00 p.m. FREE- RSVP to info@sierrafilmfest.org
____________________________________

Important Meeting Notice!

September 19, 2016 - 6:00 pm  - LAFCO – Board Chambers, San Andreas

Workshop regarding the Draft Community Planning and Safety Elements to the Calaveras County General Plan.

a) Review & Discuss the Draft Community Planning and Safety Elements and authorize the Chair to compose a comment letter to be reviewed at the next available LAFCO meeting.
____________________________________

Supervisors want improved emergency response 

Communication woes during Butte Fire raise concern

By Sean P. Thomas sean@calaverasenterprise.com  / Sep 8, 2016
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Members of the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors Tuesday said they are concerned that the county’s Office of Emergency Services, which is currently administered by the Sheriff’s Office, is not communicating effectively with them during emergencies.

Board members said that the emergency response during the Butte Fire and various events since have made it clear that changes are needed in how the county manages emergencies.

“As a supervisor, if you have a major event happening and you don’t have any info, that’s not a good place to be,” said District 1 Supervisor Cliff Edson.

The board acknowledged cuts over several years that reduced the Sheriff’s Office budget by about 40 percent caused the agency’s staff to shrink and hurt its ability to respond to emergencies. Still, supervisors said there is room for improvement.

“I was proud to know that our sheriff’s (office) handled (the Butte Fire) very well,” said Edson. “There is still room for improvement.”

Sherriff Capt. Jim Macedo agreed that communication could be improved, but pointed to a lack of staff caused by a tight budget and the loss of federal grant funding caused by changes to the grant policies as major setbacks for the office.

“Obviously, when you

have the staff to respond to emergencies, things will go better,” Macedo said.

As recent as 2008, the Office of Emergency Services acted as its own standalone division with its own acting director based at the Calaveras County Airport. However, following the recession, the Sherriff’s Office was forced to trim its operating budget. Some of the cuts reduced OES personnel.

As it stands now, the OES has just two employees assigned to it part time: an lieutenant and a sergeant. According to Macedo, those two staff members at times juggle anywhere from five to seven assignments, depending on the day. Before 2008, OES had seven or eight employees assigned to it.

“As our budget (shrank), people had to assume more responsibilities and more hats,” Macedo said. “To give you an example, the Office of Emergency Services lieutenant is also responsible for dispatch, court security, communications, the fleet and I’m sure I’m forgetting a few things.”

Edson mentioned a statute that suggests that a new director of OES should work under the Board of Supervisors, which would allow for a smoother line of communication between emergency responders and the board.

However, concerns over whether or not the board would have the proper training to utilize the director in the case of an emergency made Calaveras County Sheriff Rick DiBasilio wary of the idea.

“Nothing against the board of directors, but they’re not qualified to control a director of emergency services in the same way that I’m not qualified to control a fire,” DiBasilio said.

County Administrative Officer Shirley Ryan and other officials suggested that Sherriff’s Office staff should get training in how to communicate during emergencies given that the agency does not now have a dedicated staff member for that role. Supervisors said they, too, would like training in emergency communications. All involved agreed it is a good idea. No immediate plans were made, however, for such training.

Sherriff’s Office staff members are contacting counties with comparable offices of emergency services to see how they operate.

Macedo said after the meeting that his plan is to return with a report for supervisors in October. His goal is to have three different plans for improving OES, including how much that would cost and how many staff members would be needed.

“We’re going to look at some of the rural counties to do this right,” said Macedo. “But to be fair, we’re going to have to look at the larger counties that routinely deal with fire also.”

However, because some of the counties in areas like Southern California that are still in fire season, reaching out to the sheriff offices has been taking longer than he would like, DiBasilio said.

“It’s been like trying to have a conversation with someone when they’re trying to walk out the door,” said DiBasilio.

The board first met with the Sherriff’s Office on Aug. 5 for early discussions regarding steps needed to bring about a more defined plan and recommendations to the board.

Frustrated with the lack of updates from the Sherriff’s Office, the board returned on Aug. 23 and placed a special board meeting on the schedule to discuss the concerns.

“I think the OES needs to stay within the sheriff’s department,” said DiBasilio. “I think we have the ability to do the job and we’ve done the job in the past before.”

______________________________________________________________________________

Angels Camp council focuses on maintenance with new budget 

By Courtney McKinney courtney@calaverasenterprise.com / Sep 8, 2016

Top of Form

Bottom of Form

After adding almost $300,000 for road repairs, the Angels Camp City Council on Tuesday approved an $11.5 million “hold-the-line” spending plan for the fiscal year that began July 1.

The council also rejected, for a second year, spending tax dollars on a Christmas parade.

Questions over how to pay for repairs and upgrades to city water and sewer systems remained unresolved.

City Administrator Michael McHatten during an earlier workshop described the spending plan as a conservative, “hold-the-line budget.”

The meeting lasted late into the evening as the council considered 37 additional budget requests that were not included in the staff-recommended budget. Many of those requests were for so-called “community support” projects such as the annual Christmas parade held by the Angels Camp Business Association.

Council members went back and forth on the merits of using city funds to support community projects, especially at a time when many city roads are in need of repair.

“Somewhere we have to have money assigned to maintain our roads, period. Right now we don’t have that,” said Councilman Scott Behiel.

Councilwoman Elaine Morris agreed with Behiel. She said that road maintenance has lagged in recent years and that the cost of repairs will only go up if the city continues to delay maintenance.

The council voted to move $291,000 in previously unallocated funds to a separate road fund, but anxiety about the city’s infrastructure was evident throughout the meeting even as council members disagreed on the benefits of providing support for non-essential community projects.

Mayor Wes Kulm said that giving money to community support projects, especially for school-based projects, would start a “dangerous precedent” for the city of giving money it doesn’t have. “That is why we have schools and districts. They need to include the full cost of these events into their budgets,” Kulm said.

Most funding requests for community support projects, including the Mark Twain Badger Boosters/Angels Camp run and the Christmas parade, were denied by the council. The council also rejected a proposal by the city to hire a consultant to assess the possibility of increasing the sales tax.

Of the 37 additional budget requests, 16 were related to water and wastewater maintenance. The council unanimously approved all 16 maintenance requests. Other requests the council approved included the building of a metal staircase from a downtown parking lot to Main Street and $15,000 of a $34,000 request from Destination Angels Camp. Destination Angels Camp requested the $34,000 to hire a deputy executive director.

Destination Angels Camp President and CEO Anne Forrest called the council’s decision “very disappointing.”

“It is very disappointing that despite the improving economy, even downtown, and despite improved commercial property sales and the efforts going into promoting Angels Camp, that the council apparently doesn’t see the value of those intangibles,” said Forrest.

Destination Angels Camp is run primarily by volunteers, which Forrest says is not sustainable if the city wants to continue to market itself as a destination location.

“I have been volunteering my time for the last nine years on this project, and I’m clocking about 80 to 100 hours a month of free time. You can’t sustain an organization like that,” said Forrest. “I let the board know that they needed to find someone to replace me in the next couple of years because I can’t keep going at that pace.”

The request from Destination Angels Camp came as the organization seeks to move more responsibilities to a paid employee, rather than relying so heavily on volunteer time. Behiel, who is on the board for Destination Angels Camp, said that before the organization receives more money from the city, he would like to see it restructured for efficiency.

“Last night, Councilman Behiel said he thinks most of this can be done with a website and Facebook, but if that were a successful model you would see a lot of municipalities going toward that, and we’re not,” said Forrest.

“Next week we will sit down with the board to figure out how we will restructure, and I’m hoping he can sit with us and explain his thinking,” Forrest continued.

The $15,000 compromise for Destination Angels Camp was reached after Kulm and Vice Mayor Amanda Folendorf vocalized their desire to uphold the city’s end of the public-private partnership that is meant to sustain Destination Angels Camp.

Overall, McHatten told the council that he feels good about the city’s economic prospects, and that the city is in a period of steady growth. After almost seven years, the city has finally reached revenue peaks it last saw in the 2008-09 fiscal year.

McHatten said the budget is optimistic, but both he and council members are concerned about infrastructure and maintenance projects facing the city. McHatten hopes those concerns will be largely addressed by a water and wastewater rate study that is currently underway.

_____________________________________________________________________________

Catastrophic change uproots families in the Butte Fire burn area 

Many still don’t know where they will land

By Dana M. Nichols dana@calaverasenterprise.com / Updated Sep 8, 2016 
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Silvia Hartsock had a good life in the home she shared with her husband, brother and brother-in-law on Cedar Way near Jesus Maria Road.

“I had 5 acres of beautiful, beautiful green trees,” Hartsock, 71, said.

Then came the Butte Fire. On Sept. 10, the entire family fled the approaching flames.

“It was licking at our heels as we were going out the door,” Hartsock said.

Hartsock’s brother, Rikki Hawkins, 72, said family members received no phone call or knock on the door advising them to evacuate. “We just saw it. I saw this angry red glow and I heard big trees falling.”

And so came a time of abrupt, traumatic change for the Hartsock-Hawkins family. Hundreds of other families, too, were uprooted. Some had minutes to load cars and escape. A few fled on foot with only what they were wearing.

A year later, Butte Fire survivors, those who work with them and experts on post-disaster recovery, say the people displaced by the fire – and even those whose houses survived – are still working to come to terms with their new realities. So far, only a small percentage of those who lost homes appear to be rebuilding. And the largely retiree-age population is being replaced by working-age adults drawn here to work in the burgeoning marijuana industry.

In part that is because the fire unleashed, all at once, changes that were already happening gradually in the forests and communities of central Calaveras County.

“I sort of see that we’ve been hit three times. First the fire, then the pot growing and now the beetles, the pine beetles,” said Carol Phelps, 71, of Mountain Ranch. “It wasn’t just one disaster. There were three.”

Phelps, whose own home in the M-24 subdivision survived, is a volunteer for Calaveras Recovers. She has worked with dozens of fire victims to provide them assistance with practical matters ranging from well and utility repairs to replacing destroyed homes.

She said many people she knows, including some friends, have moved away since the fire. In some cases, the fire prompted people to move who might have moved anyway within a few years, she said.

“Some of them were sort of thinking of moving closer to their kids or their grandkids, anyway,” Phelps said.

Another change that had been happening, largely out of sight for decades, was the growth of the medical marijuana farming industry. The fire burned away brush and trees that had once screened those farms. It also prompted many burned-out property owners to sell just at the same time that changes in California law to license cannabis farmers prompted many would-be farmers to purchase land in Calaveras County.

Hartsock said that cannabis farms are very visible now around the site of her former home. “That’s the only green trees we see,” she said.

Phelps said the changes appear likely to continue as bark beetles kill the trees that survived the fire and more land is converted to marijuana production.

“We also have the people who may have never thought of growing marijuana who are saying, ‘Well, this is a way to supplement and make up for what the fire did. And so they’ve got their little plot and they might never have imagined growing before the fire. Grandmothers! People you wouldn’t have imagined,” Phelps said.

Yet Phelps said that there has also been an upside to the cannabis industry land rush.

“Thank heavens on the one hand for the people who got scorched property that somebody was interested in paying almost pre-fire value,” she said. “It helped a lot of people get out of here.”

Laurie Johnson is a Bay Area-based consultant who advises governments around the world on post-disaster recovery. She was the lead author on the recovery plan for post-Katrina New Orleans and is headed soon to Christchurch, New Zealand, to check in on efforts there to recover from the 2011 earthquake that killed 185 people. That quake also leveled so many buildings that the city’s population declined by almost 9,000 in the year after the earthquake.

Johnson said that although it may not seem that way to burn zone residents, the Butte Fire region has actually progressed in some ways as much in a year as Christchurch has in five.

“You are at the coming-to-grips-with-the-post-disaster-reality stage,” she said. “You know there were 550 houses (destroyed). You know there are whatever proportion (of the population) that moved away. You know there are 78 families that have dramatic need,” she said, referring to the Calaveras Recovers calculation of how many families will require assistance in order to rebuild. “The recovery landscape is now defined.”

Johnson said it is also positive that government leaders have given some thought to how the community can benefit from the accelerating transition to cannabis cultivation. A proposed cannabis tax that voters will consider on Nov. 8 would generate $10 million to $12 million a year in additional tax revenue, according to county estimates.

“I am pleased that Calaveras County is trying to get their head around it and looking at it from the economic lens,” Johnson said. “At some point you move from recovery to regeneration, renewal.”

Still, Johnson advises community leaders that they need to do more to help those who are displaced by all the changes.

“There is a responsibility (on the part of government leaders) to residents to look at other dimensions, not just economic. What does it mean for the long-term identity of the community?”

Disasters are particularly traumatic for the elderly, Johnson said. They may not be able to wait years to rebuild. And as a generation of elders leaves or dies, that represents another loss for those who come after, Johnson said.

An open question in the burn scar is how many will live here in the future. That’s because it is unclear how many of the 550 destroyed homes will ever be replaced. In August, Interim Calaveras County Building Official Michael Renner said that so far only three conventionally-built homes replacing those lost in the fire had passed final inspection.

In addition to that, contractors report pouring dozens of foundations for homes still under construction and also placing at least a dozen manufactured homes on sites where the fire destroyed residences. But the Calaveras County Building Department appears to be struggling to cope with the situation. Despite repeated requests by Enterprise reporters over several months, neither Renner nor anyone else on his staff was able to give even an estimate of how many building permits the department has issued in the burn zone.

Calaveras Recovers, which serves uninsured or underinsured property owners who seek to rebuild, says it has the resources to build at least nine homes, but that it would need to build 78 in order to meet the need of its clients.

Meanwhile, dozens of families are still living in FEMA trailers or are renting homes far from where they once lived. Some of those displaced people say they won’t even decide whether to try to return to the burned area until they see what settlement they receive from lawsuits against PG&E, which likely won’t be settled until at least next year.

Christa Thompson is a licensed clinical social worker who works under contract to Calaveras County to provide training in psychological first aid to Butte Fire survivors and those who work with them.

“Allow yourself the time and space to go through all those stages of grief and loss,” Thompson advises. “It is part of the process of healing. Find whatever gives us hope, even if it is just a thread of something. Keep pulling on it and keep pulling on it.”

“It is still a very difficult time for a lot of people,” Thompson said.

Hartsock understands that well.

“It was the deepest depression I had experienced in my whole life and I am just now coming out of it,” she said of the months after her husband, her brother-in-law and even one of her dogs died early this year as the family lived in exile in a FEMA trailer in San Andreas.

Hartsock credits her faith and the other members of her church, Grace Fellowship, for her survival. “They just carried me through physically, emotionally, spiritually,” Hartsock said.

___________________________________________________________________________

Tree removal delayed until end of September 

Hunt for frog habitat and American Indian sites cause stall

By Terry Grillo terry@calaverasenterprise.com / Updated Sep 8, 2016 
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Federal rules designed to protect the habitat of the California red-legged frog and American Indian archeological sites are delaying the removal of more than 8,300 dead or dying trees that pose threats to public roads in the Butte Fire burn scar.

The National Environmental Policy Act requires that before it can remove trees, the county government must first identify any habitat for the red-legged frog and also take steps to protect archeological and historic sites associated with American Indians and Gold Rush-era mining, said Earl Seaberg, an engineer hired by the county to consult on Butte Fire recovery matters.

Seaberg said workers are now visiting the sites where trees are marked for removal to look for frog habitat, mining sites and American Indian artifacts. If they find any of those, they will then make plans for how to protect those items from harm.

“This boils down to a couple of things, but basically once we satisfy NEPA, clearance will be available in the next couple of weeks,” Seaberg said.

The costs to look for frog habitat and archeological sites will come out of the $9 million in federal and state funding designated to remove trees. The grants were awarded by the Federal Emergency Management Agency public assistance program and California Office of Emergency Services.

Public Works Director Jeff Crovitz in early August said he expected to start removing the trees by the beginning of September.

Now, county Public Information Officer Sharon Torrance says the work will begin at the end of this month.

A contract approved on Aug. 2 by the Board of Supervisors awards $9.78 million to Phillips and Jordan Inc. to remove trees and store them in log dumps. The trees have been marked by Tetra Tech Inc., a Sacramento arborist that received a county contract for $1.2 million in June to select and mark hazardous trees.

Calaveras County has been spared any cost for the tree removal.

______________________________________________________________________________

Pot registrants crowd planning department 

Documents for water, taxes and business licenses were due Sept. 7

By Terry Grillo terry@calaverasenterprise.comm/ Updated Sep 8, 2016 
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Calaveras County Planning Department doors closed Wednesday at 4 p.m. as a second significant deadline passed for nearly 770 individuals and firms that seek to register as legal medical cannabis cultivators in Calaveras County.

A weary Planning Director Peter Maurer said his lobby was busy throughout the day serving “last-minute Charleys” who waited for the final moment to file paperwork satisfying requirements that growers show they are complying with state rules for their water use, tax information and for business license information.

Maurer said the Sept. 7 filing requirements come from the State Water Resources Control Board for water use, distribution and recovery, from the Franchise Tax Board for state income tax records and from the California Secretary of State’s office for business license applications.

The documents do not guarantee a successful registration and are pieces in the long paper trail that began with passage by the Board of Supervisors on May 10 of an urgency ordinance to regulate personal and commercial cultivation of cannabis in Calaveras County. The first deadline came June 30, when those wishing to register had to file applications and pay $5,000 fees.

Final approval as a registered cannabis cultivator will come when the Planning Department staff members have reviewed all the required documents, performed on-site inspections for grow size and building code compliance, when background checks are successfully passed, when indemnification documents protecting the county from lawsuits are filed and the paperwork required by Wednesday comes back with approvals from the various state agencies.

Maurer said that so far, no registrants have been approved. He said final approval cannot be granted until county staff receive all the required documents, including those turned in on Wednesday.

“We’re processing these documents as fast as we can and I have almost my entire staff working on it,” he said. Maurer said that as of Wednesday, exact numbers are elusive becaue so many documents need to be processed. A comprehensive, up-to-date report is due to the Board of Supervisors on Sept. 27.

However, Maurer said “a ballpark number of 30 to 40 (registration applications) have been denied so far.” He said those applications had obvious red flags so staff denied them.

“At that point there’s no reason to continue,” Maurer said

“But of that number, 12 or so have appealed,” he said. Appeals of denials by the Planning Department are heard by the Planning Commission. So far, no appeals have been granted. Several of those whose appeals were denied have said they will appeal to the Calaveras County Board of supervisors.

Seven petitions to appeal Planning Department denials of cannabis registrations are listed in today’s Enterprise in the Public Notices section. Hearings before the Planning Commission for those appeals are set to begin at 9 a.m., Sept. 22. Appellants represent farms all over the county, from Burson to Mokelumne Hill, West Point and Mountain Ranch, and include properties sized from five acres to more than 30 acres.

_____________________________________________________________________________

Transient Occupancy Tax

Visitors Bureau, county reach accord 

By Alex MacLean / The Union Democrat 

Published Sep 9, 2016 at 10:37PM 

Hotel operators are applauding a recent deal that will allow the Tuolumne County Visitors Bureau to continue receiving the same percentage of Transient Occupancy Tax revenues as it has for more than three decades. 

County Administrator Craig Pedro announced earlier this month that both sides had reached a compromise to maintain the bureau’s 25 percent cut of total TOT revenues for the year, a formula that has been in place since 1983. 

“It took a lot of work to get to this point, but I think we’re all in a good space now,” said Christopher Link, president of the Tuolumne County Lodging Association. 

During early budget talks in June, county officials presented elected leaders with a proposal to put a cap on the amount of money the bureau receives annually because TOT revenues have steadily increased over the past seven-plus years. 

The TOT is a percentage of the rent charged per stay at area lodging businesses, such as hotels, motels and bed-and-breakfasts. 

An agreement signed in 1983, after voters approved increasing the county’s TOT from 6 to 8 percent, established that 25 percent of revenues would go to the bureau for attracting visitors. The other 75 percent goes to the county’s General Fund, which pays for services such as police, fire and public works. 

Voters in 2010 approved increasing both the county and City of Sonora’s TOT rate from 8 to 10 percent, but the way the money got divided remained the same. The lodging association came out in support of the increase at the time. 

“The county and city needed more revenues to take care of police, roads and those sorts of things,” Link said. “The TCLA agreed that we needed to have more revenues going to the city and county to take care of the cost of taking care of local people.” 

Meanwhile, TOT revenues have doubled since 2009. The total amount collected was $1.4 million in 2009 and $2.8 million in 2015, according to county budget documents. 

This year’s revenues are expected swell to $3.3 million on the backs of the new $30 million Rush Creek Lodge near the Highway 120 entrance to Yosemite National Park, a new agreement with the short-term rental service Airbnb that’s expected to generate more revenue, and continued work by the bureau in marketing and promoting the area. 

Tourism-industry people at a June 7 budget meeting were strongly opposed to the county’s proposal for capping the amount of money the bureau receives each year in light of the increasing revenues. 

“The lodging association came out strongly in support of maintaining the 75-25 split for the visitors bureau, now and in the future, because we know that it works,” Link said. “If people stay in hotels overnight in the county and we charge our guests 10 percent on top of their stay, one quarter of that goes back into marketing and filling up hotel rooms.” 

Prior to passing the final budget Tuesday, county and city officials met with the bureau’s leadership to reach a consensus on the best way to move forward. 

The compromise calls for a new agreement that addresses the increase to the TOT approved by voters in 2010 as well as the creation of a special, competitive grant fund for other nonprofit groups, such as the Tuolumne County Sheriff’s Posse, Tuolumne County Arts Alliance, the Mother Lode Fair and Tuolumne County Economic Development Authority. 

According to Pedro’s announcement, the bureau will put $75,000 of its TOT funding into an account at the Sonora Area Foundation for a “trial marketing program” in which nonprofit groups could submit marketing proposals and receive grants covering up to 50 percent of the cost. 

“The visitors bureau brought up the idea for the program and discussed it with their board of directors,” Pedro said. “I thought it was a creative and constructive contribution to the discussion.” 

Pedro said the program is still in the early stages and hasn’t been fully developed yet. They plan to get back together after the first of the year to hammer out details on the updated agreement and program. 

Still, the county Board of Supervisors on Tuesday approved a final budget that did not alter the bureau’s funding. The bureau is set to receive $825,000 this year if the projections hold true, which would be about $122,000 more than last year. 

Lisa Mayo, the bureau’s executive director, said the matching fund through the Sonora Area Foundation could help organizations cover some of the cost of putting on events, something people and businesses throughout the city and county have been clamoring for as of late. 

“I think this is a win-win for everyone,” she said. “The organizations can maybe put on more events, and we can help promote that.” 

_____________________________________________________________________________

Concerns Grow Over Calaveras Marijuana Harvest 
09/12/2016 6:07 pm PST 

Tori James, MML News Reporter 

San Andreas, CA — The fall marijuana crop coming in, mostly from out-of-compliance grows, has neighbors and growers uneasily looking over their shoulders.

Last week, as reported here, Calaveras County Sheriff Rick DiBasilio shared details relating to a long day spent in Mountain Ranch eradicating numerous cultivated plots on a six-plus-acre parcel that had been leased out by an absentee landlord. The owner had purchased the recently declared hazmat-free property within the Butte Fire footprint from a survivor who decided not to stay and rebuild there.

The sheriff currently estimates, between those seeking to be compliant and unregistered supposed medical marijuana grows, there may be 2,000 across the county this season. Still ramping up manpower in his department he says the CHP has agreed to do whatever it can to lend a hand while also being currently short-staffed.

Non-compliant Growers Hurting Themselves
Sheriff DiBasilio shakes his head at the state of most grows he has seen; laden with garbage and human waste because the properties lack proper disposal means and bathroom facilities. Not only that, security measures are also significantly lacking he laments. “These people don’t have fencing up, which is part of the [urgency] ordinance [requirements]. They are using black plastic sheeting to keep people out of their grows. Heck, a pocketknife or a sharp razor will cut that stuff — and people can come in at the lower end of their grows and steal their plants.”

Two weeks ago a robbery that occurred in a marijuana garden, reported here, has been tied to suspects with ties to the Fresno area, he recounts, adding that the case is under active investigation so no other details are available. He calls the incident the first of potentially many instances to come of people being ripped off as their plants become ripe for the picking, so to speak.

More than a little exasperated the sheriff remarks, “Growers in the area need to get into compliance and put their fencing up…it is going to be a deterrent…it’s not so easy to get through a cyclone or wood fence as opposed to this material fencing they are putting up.”

Some Marijuana Thefts Bound To Occur
Growers, too, need to be cognizant what is really at stake. “I understand that some of these plants are expensive but their life and others lives are not worth the plant,” the sheriff emphasizes. “These plants so big — six to eight feet tall and five or six feet around — how far are [pot thieves] going to run with something that big and how many are they going to take at one time? Unfortunately, had they done the correct thing with putting up the correct, secure fencing —  they might not be having the issues that they are going to have. Again, it is a plant…I’d hate to see someone hurt over $3,000 to $4,000.”

Providing a cautionary tale the sheriff refers to a triple homicide that occurred last October over pot thieves sneaking into a Railroad Flat grow, reported here. “A kid shot three people — and killed them — and now he is facing some homicide charges,” he points out somberly. On the bright side, he maintains, his office is actively working on eradications and getting more paperwork in order to do more through the auspices of the Planning Dept. and the code compliance unit. “They are the ones collecting the information and having to match it up to the grows that are registered. They do the paperwork, take it to the planning commission.” He adds that deputies backup the code enforcers to ensure that their onsite safety.

Deeply sympathetic to members of the community worried about harvest activities and their personal safety in their own neighborhoods, the sheriff grimaces as he offers this group advice. “I understand that people are afraid to come out of their houses and unfortunately — I hate to see that in our county, which is one of the reasons I don’t think we should have commercial marijuana in our county.”

Neighbors, Take Care
Continuing, he simply states, “Just leave those folks alone and try to stay away from them as best you can, I guess. I don’t know what else to tell them. I understand they are in a very bad spot because …they want to be able utilize their community and the roadways and have their kids out playing in the front yard. Maybe for these next two months they might not want to do that. It’s two months out of their lives. Hopefully, we can get a handle on this… as time progresses forward in to the wintertime when they stop doing the outdoor grows.”

Sharing other unpopular news, the sheriff notes that the county’s transient rate has gone up exponentially since harvest. “Growers are advertising for [marijuana] trimmers on Craig’s List and so people are coming in and flopping… I am pretty observant and I hate to say that I am profiling…but you can tell people who are out walking the streets in downtown San Andreas as opposed to [transients] who are here to harvest marijuana. They are walking with backpacks, they have no shoes they are wearing flip flops. You see them walking up the highway…coming out of the valley area.”

Further backing up his comments Sheriff DiBasilio confides, “When our officers do stop and talk to them they are from Sacramento, Stockton, Lodi, Fresno…all over the place. They are not from Calaveras County and they are only here…to process marijuana. That is one of the [registration-related] issues that I have with the urgency ordinance and Measure D…all the people working on these sites, we don’t know who they are. They could be convicted felons and we have no idea. It is very uncomfortable to say the least.”

Along with Trimmer Transients, Scammers Drawn To Calaveras
Homeless grow workers are becoming a presence in the downtown park, according to the sheriff. “We have people in the park hanging out with nowhere to go. If they are smoking marijuana and they have their 215 card there is not too much that I can do about it. You can’t drink [alcohol] in a park but there are no signs that yet say you can’t smoke marijuana.”

Another source of building irritation for the sheriff’s office and other local enforcement personnel is an uptick in marijuana grow-related scams. “We have had a few [growers] call and complain, stating that people are showing up…stating that they are part of the code compliance or the marijuana enforcement teams,” he warns. So growers should be aware of that and make sure that they are seeing some type of ID so they  know they are talking to somebody from the county and not an impersonator.

The sheriff advises those who need to know that code compliance personnel wear a plainly visible tag around their neck and deputies in plainclothes, who may not be in a marked vehicle, will have a badge and a gun in plain sight as well as some ID or a business card available upon request.

Despite the numerous challenges Sheriff DiBasilio says firmly, “This year, we are going to do the best that we possibly can to keep everybody safe. I think next year will be better — if [the supervisors] continue with regulating commercial marijuana — and the year after that will be even better. I don’t see it getting worse, let’s put it that way. I see it getting better as we keep moving forward.”

Written by Tori James
_____________________________________________________________________________

O’Byrnes Ferry Business Park Will Go Before Planning Commission

09/13/2016 12:51 pm PST 

B.J. Hansen, MML News Director 

Sonora, CA — Some notable projects will go before the Tuolumne County Planning Commission next week.

One proposal is the O’Byrnes Ferry Business Park situated at the intersection of Highway 108 and O’Byrnes Ferry Road. Community Resources Agency Director Bev Shane explains, “They are proposing to add 10,000 sq. ft. to an existing 28,000 sq. ft. building, which would allow for indoor storage of boats and vehicles, and office space. It would also provide general retail space, a 2,000 sq. ft. sandwich shop, and a small office for potential use by Tuolumne County’s Visitors Bureau, and an indoor farmers market.”

The commission will decide whether to issue a conditional use permit for the project and allow for a zoning change.

The commission will also take up a proposal for the construction of a new Sonora Mattress Outlet store on the south side of Mono Way, approximately 850 west of the Mono Way and Tuolumne Road intersection. The company had been housed on Mono Way near the former Andy’s site but will relocate due to the SRMC Cancer Center project. Plans include an 8,400 square ft. retail commercial building and a future 3,000 sq. ft. retail commercial building.

The planning commission meeting starts September 21 at 6pm in the Board of Supervisors meeting room in downtown Sonora.

Written by BJ Hansen.

_________________________________________________________________________

OPINION

State still has worst poverty

BY DAN WALTERS / Sac Bee / September 14, 2016
Gov. Jerry Brown and state legislators have been crowing about what they did for California’s poorest residents the last few years.

They raised the state’s minimum wage, improved overtime pay for farm and domestic workers, enacted an earned-income tax credit, expanded health and welfare benefits, and provided extra money for the educations of poor students.

However, their failure to confront the heaviest burden on poor families – California’s soaring housing costs – will extend California’s embarrassment of having the nation’s highest rate of real poverty.

A new supplemental poverty measure by the Census Bureau, covering the 2013-15 period, found that nearly 8 million Californians, 20.6 percent of the state’s residents, are living in poverty.

While that’s lower than what it was during the previous three-year period, 23.4 percent, the gap between California and other states, which range from 19 percent to 9.7 percent, has widened.

California’s “official” poverty rate, 15 percent, is only slightly higher than the national rate of 14.5 percent, but its 20.6 percent supplemental rate is 5.5 percentage points higher than the national rate, 15.1 percent.

The official poverty rate is based on a half-century-old formula that takes into account only a narrow range of incomes and living costs. The supplemental rate covers a much wider array of income sources and living costs, including housing, and is widely considered to be much more accurate.

Deeper dives into the data leave little doubt that California’s high costs of living, particularly for housing, are a huge factor in its having such a high proportion of impoverished residents.

A few years ago, the Public Policy Institute of California devised the California Poverty Measure, which is similar to the Census Bureau’s supplemental index, and came up with a 21.8 percent poverty rate.

The PPIC study also revealed that the state’s highest level of poverty, 26.1 percent, was to be found in Los Angeles County, home to a huge immigrant population working at low-skill, low-wage jobs but confronting very-high housing costs in relation to their modest incomes.

While housing costs in the Bay Area are even higher, its technology-centered economy also generates much higher incomes so its overall poverty rate under the PPIC formula is well under the state average.

Supply shortages lie at the core of California’s high housing costs and thus, of its very high incidence of poverty. Although the state’s current population growth is quite modest, less than 1 percent a year, that’s still about 300,000 new Californians every year who need at least 100,000 more housing units.

Our net housing gain has been about two-thirds of the need in recent years, which means the demand-supply gap is continuing to widen and drive housing prices, especially urban rentals, steeply upward.

Brown proposed a modest plan to cut through red tape for some new housing, particularly low-income, but didn’t make it a high priority, and he and legislators allowed opposition from narrow interests to block it.

So much for helping the poor.

Dan Walters: 916-321-1195, dwalters@sacbee.com , @WaltersBee 

______________________________________________________________________________

Calaveras enters long-term agreement with Cal-Waste 

By Jason Cowan / The Union Democrat / @jcowan1031 

Published Sep 13, 2016 at 05:05PM 

The life of the Rock Creek Landfill was extended three years Tuesday when the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors unanimously voted to approve an agreement with California Waste Recovery System, known as Cal-Waste, for waste removal and processing services. 

At the previous rate of garbage disposal in the county, the county’s only landfill had three years of life left. Under the new agreement, Cal-Waste will increase the amount of waste disposed outside of the county. 

The agreement will give Cal-Waste the power to set fees for its services. All services will be provided on a voluntary subscription basis from the public. 

Services will cover the entire unincorporated area of Calaveras County. The agreement is for 10 years with two 5-year extensions. 

“Nobody is being forced to do this,” said Steve Kearney, supervisor of District 5, during the meeting Tuesday. 

Though the county will not be directly involved in waste removal, it will receive compensation for the pickup. The county will receive 90 percent of the revenue generated from recycling as well as a 3 percent franchising fee based on Cal-Waste’s total collection revenues. 

Cal-Waste estimated the county will earn 150,000-$165,000 a year in recycling returns and between $120,000-$140,000 a year from the franchising fee. 

Officials said the agreement residents will benefit from increased services. Those who live at lower elevations will have access to trash, recycling and greenwaste pickup. 

At higher elevations, trash and commingled recyclables will be picked up and a 3.5 cubic yard container will be provided once a year to remove the greenwaste. 

The agreement allows recyclable pickup for businesses in addition to trash services. 

Supervisor Chris Wright spent more than 30 minutes trying to determine what rate hikes could look like. The answer was unknown. While officials with Cal-Waste indicated a rate hike had not occurred in four years, it was difficult to predict any potential increases since new services were being added. 

Other concerns were addressed Tuesday. In an email last week, Rebecca Callen, the Calaveras County auditor-controller, said the contract would require a mandatory haul clause for businesses and that the contract was not set to bid. 

In the meeting, Calaveras County Public Works Director Jeff Crovitz said the mandatory provision for commercial entities was removed and that no outside company had expressed interest in the services, though no outside solicitation from the county took place. 

Cal-Waste inherited two existing agreements in 2013 from Amador/Calaveras Disposal, Inc. and SEI Solid Waste, Inc. respectively. At the time, the state of California had deemed the county noncompliant with a 2000 mandate that stipulated 50 percent landfill diversion of solid waste. 

Jack Fiori, vice president of Cal-Waste, said the noncompliance determination was due to a lack of available programs. Through active recycling, Calaveras County came into compliance. 

As of 2015, Crovitz said they were diverting 65 percent of solid waste. 

Despite the success in waste diversion, Fiori said Cal-Waste has been operating at a deficit. He said the company was not charging for recycling services even though Cal-Waste had been picking the reusable material up

______________________________________________________________________________

Columbia commercial center proposal changed slightly 

By Alex MacLean / The Union Democrat 

Published Sep 12, 2016 at 08:01PM 

County planners are reviewing the potential environmental impacts of a proposed commercial center in Columbia near the intersection of Highway 49 and Parrotts Ferry Road, also known as the “Pedro Wye.’ 

Golden State Holdings, LLC, submitted an application to the county in April for a permit to construct a 16,000-square-foot retail center with three buildings at the southwest corner of Parrotts Ferry and Union Hill Roads. 

A public comment period over revisions to the initial plans ended Aug. 31, during which the county received 11 letters in opposition and four in support. 

“Some of the issues we were looking at was the intersection with the Pedro Wye,” said Ron Kopf, project manager. “It improves those unsafe driving conditions at that intersection.” 

Now being referred to as the Stone Mill Center, the changes largely involved altering the layout of the buildings to move the driveway onto the property from Parrotts Ferry Road farther south of the intersection with Union Hill Road. 

Renee Hendry, a county planner, said the driveway will have to wait until the county makes planned improvements at Parrotts Ferry Road and Highway 49. 

According to a project description, the county plans to widen the roadway to accommodate a right-turn lane from Highway 49 onto Parrotts Ferry Road, eliminate the existing free right-turn lane, and construct a northbound left-turn lane on Parrotts Ferry Road at Union Hill Road. 

The description says the anticipated year of construction is June 2017. 

Meanwhile, the county is working on reviewing the project under the California Environmental Quality Act. Hendry said a mitigated negative declaration, meaning the project would have no significant impacts as long as certain conditions, is expected to be completed in the coming weeks. 

Hendry said the county will then send out a notice to those interested in the project about the environmental report, which launches another 30-day public comment window. 

“There will be a notice of availability once the document is able to be reviewed,” she said. “The notice will go out to all who have expressed an interest in the project, which there are quite a few.” 

Comments submitted by the Tuolumne County Historical Society Landmarks Committee expressed concerns about water availability, night sky pollution and compatibility with the corridor leading to Columbia State Historic Park. 

Earlier comments when the plans were first submitted included concerns about possible groundwater contamination and a desire to see the property be turned into a park rather than a commercial center. 

The developer previously came under fire in 2013 for a proposal to develop an 80-unit apartment complex on land near where the commercial center is proposed. 

A citizens group ultimately filed a lawsuit against the county after the Board of Supervisors passed the project without conducting a full environmental impact report, a more thorough and costlier study than a mitigated negative declaration. 

In December 2013, the board rescinded its approval of the apartments at the request of the developer. 

The community of Columbia last year successfully rallied against a Dollar General store that was proposed less than a half-mile from the entrance to Columbia State Historic Park, which draws about 400,000 visitors per year. 

Upon an appeal from the developer, the board ultimately denied the permits to move forward with the Dollar General after concluding the plans weren’t compatible with Columbia-area design guidelines. 

Hendry said the developer behind the new retail center proposal has strived to ensure the design of the buildings meet the guidelines. 

A letter submitted to Hendry by Jess C. Cooper, the Central Valley district superintendent for California State Parks, raises concerns about the development’s potential impacts on Columbia State Historic Park’s 24 established businesses and questions whether the county planned to do an economic study. 

“The establishment of retail space within close proximity to CSHP may negatively impact these established businesses (or Concessionaires) by unintentionally drawing-away visitors who may otherwise be enroute to CSHP,” Cooper stated in the letter. 

Kopf said he was confused about the state parks comments. He says the developers of the project have not been provided any relevant information about the park’s businesses, such as types, square footage and occupancy rates. 

Sonora Regional Medical Center has expressed interest in establishing a prompt care clinic at the center, according to Kopf. However, the developer is still working on securing tenants for other spaces. 

All tenants would have to fall under the county’s “general commercial” zoning district that allows for mostly indoor businesses. 

“We think the state park is a good draw for the area,” Kopf said. “However, we don’t think this center would adversely impact crowds in the state park.” 
http://www.uniondemocrat.com/localnews/4654661-151/coumbia-commercial-center-proposal-changed-slightly?ref 
______________________________________________________________________________

Take A Lode Off: County needs an EIR for cannabis cultivation 

By Muriel Zeller / Calaveras Enterprise / Sep 14, 2016

Top of Form

Bottom of Form

I believe that marijuana has medical benefits and I am loathe to deny anyone relief from pain or discomfort, particularly if it is associated with a terminal illness. I am less convinced that marijuana is a benign recreational drug that may be enjoyed without any adverse consequence. There is substantial anecdotal evidence to indicate that marijuana can be particularly harmful to teenagers and young adults. In some instances, habitual use has caused psychotic episodes even in those not predisposed to mental illness. “As Californians ponder whether to vote for Proposition 64, the November ballot initiative that would legalize marijuana for adult use, it’s important to own up to the fact that marijuana is not always the benign bud that many advocates would have us believe, particularly for teens and young adults, whose brains are still developing.” (Quoted from Marijuana: A potent disruptor for young users, Los Angeles Times, Sept. 2, 2016).

In California, 18-year-olds can get a medical marijuana card. Recreational use, if Proposition 64 passes, would be restricted to those over 21.

Unfortunately, because the federal government still classifies marijuana as a Schedule I substance in the same category as heroin with no medical benefit, there has been insufficient research into its effects, beneficial or otherwise. However, “The Justice Department announced in 2013 that the federal government would not interfere with state laws legalizing marijuana so long as local officials ensured that the drug was kept out of the hands of children, off the black market and away from federal property.” (Ramifications of DEA's Refusal to Reclassify Marijuana, Newsmax.com, Aug. 12, 2016).

If we are to allow cannabis cultivation in Calaveras County, we must face the unfortunate reality that as long as there is a black market for marijuana, it will attract criminal activity, which is not to imply that legal growers will break the law but rather that legal growers may become the victims of crime. Hence, local cannabis cultivation will require not only regulatory enforcement, but it will also require protection of the legal growing sites from thieves.

The county currently has an urgency ordinance adopted by the board of supervisors on May 10, which regulates the cultivation of medical cannabis, pending adoption of a permanent ordinance within 10 months and fifteen days of the urgency ordinance extension on June 21. The “ordinance will serve to protect the environment against unchecked growth of cannabis-related land use speculation in the County until an EIR (environmental impact report) is completed on the proposed permanent ordinance and its impacts duly mitigated.” (Urgency Ordinance, Section 3, California Environmental Quality Act)

According to Planning Director Peter Maurer, the EIR consultants are “in the initial information gathering stage. A draft EIR is expected in early 2017.” According to the consultant’s contract, the EIR will “focus its analysis on the issue areas of aesthetics, biological resources, cultural resources, air quality (including odors)/greenhouse gases, hydrology and water quality, noise, land use/planning, and traffic.” I support the draft ordinance that will be subject to change based upon environmental impact mitigation measures identified in the final EIR.

Calaveras County voters in November will be given the opportunity to vote on Measure D, which would regulate cannabis cultivation but without the benefit of an EIR. The California Environmental Quality Act Guidelines in section 15378 (b) (4) state that the "submittal of proposals to a vote of the people" is not to be considered a "project" as defined by CEQA and therefore is not subject to the CEQA review process. Hence, Measure D is not subject to any environmental review under CEQA, let alone a full EIR. I will not be voting for Measure D, because if we are to have regulated cannabis cultivation in Calaveras County, I want a full review of the impacts on our local environment and the appropriate mitigation measures implemented.

I know supporters of Measure D are concerned that the new board of supervisors seated in January may fail to move forward with a permanent ordinance. Yes, that is a risk, but proceeding with regulated cannabis cultivation without any environmental review is also a risk. “The flipside of regulating and legalizing marijuana is that there will be an increase in investment – and in turn, cultivation impacts – from marijuana. We may see substantial conversion of native habitats for marijuana cultivation going forward and state law will not be adequate to ensure that that land conversion protects sensitive habitat and sensitive species.” (Mixed Results in CA Medical Marijuana Legislation, Legal Planet, Sept. 25, 2015)

There is also a contingent in Calaveras County that wants to ban cannabis cultivation with an exception for personal medicinal use. While I am sympathetic to their concerns for public health and safety, I believe the horse has left the barn. All we can hope to do now is build a corral big enough to contain a horse that is running wild. I don’t think that regulated cultivation of cannabis means we are facing either a landscape of gun-toting criminals and their attack dogs or an idyllic Acapulco Gold Rush that will be an economic boon for everyone. I suspect the truth lies somewhere in between.

Muriel Zeller is a poet, writer and Valley Springs resident. She is a member of the Calaveras Planning Coalition and former member of the board of directors for MyValleySprings.com. Contact her at murielzeller52@gmail.com.
______________________________________________________________________________

Water Board Eyeballing Billions In Infrastructure Funding Requests

09/14/2016 2:59 pm PST 

Tori James, ML News Reporter 

Sacramento, CA – State water officials report receiving over $3 billion in completed applications to help fund water infrastructure needs across numerous jurisdictions throughout California.

Wednesday the State Water Resources Control Board announced its Clean Water State Revolving Fund (CWSRF) had reached that impressive total in funding requests, adding that its had additionally increased its financing commitments by more than $300 million per year over the past three years.

The CWSRF anticipates helping fund projects in Region 5 that might range from the latest phase of the Echo Water Project, part of Sacramento County Regional Sanitation District to two projects in the Mother Lode that are among the applications for future financing.

Currently listed among the projects is the Calaveras County Water District’s West Point and Wilseyville Wastewater Treatment Facilities Consolidation Project, for which the district applied for $4,750,000. The Valley Springs Public Utilities District’s Effluent Management and Wastewater Treatment Project, also included, applied for $6 million in funding and $3.5 million in additional loan financing. 

Established in 1989 the CWSRF is charged with helping to prevent pollution and protecting communities’ water supplies by providing low-interest financing and loan forgiveness for wastewater treatment and water recycling construction projects. Other financing helps fund non-point source watershed projects, estuary plans and storm drain pollution control.

Written by Tori James
http://www.mymotherlode.com/news/local/273214/water-board-eyeballing-billions-in-infrastructure-funding-re 
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Countdown to election day

District 5 challengers explain how they would finish Kearney’s term 

· By Terry Grillo terry@calaverasenterprise.com

· Updated 6 hrs ago / September 15,2016

· (10)
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District 5 Supervisor Steve Kearney on Wednesday joined three of the candidates who want to finish his first term if a recall effort against him is successful in the November election.

None of the three candidates spoke directly against Kearney at the two-hour forum at the La Contenta Event Center in Valley Springs and, instead, each candidate listed his own priorities for office. Kearney focused his comments on his two-year record on the board.

The one topic that was addressed by all candidates and resurfaced often during the forum was cannabis cultivation, with three candidates supporting regulations on growing and a one candidate unequivocal about his desire to ban marijuana farming in the county.

David Tunno, Bob Bowerman and Bruce Giudici told the audience what they would do if given the opportunity to fill out Kearney’s term, which expires on Dec. 31, 2018. Clyde Clapp also is listed by the Calaveras County Elections Department as a candidate for the seat, but he did not appear at the meeting.

District 5 voters will be asked two questions on the Nov. 8 ballot concerning Kearney’s seat on the board: whether he should be recalled, and if so, who should replace him. If voters recall Kearney, his replacement will be the candidate who receives the most votes.

Those who mounted the recall cited two primary reasons for their effort: Kearney’s votes to allow a controversial asphalt plant to operate near Valley Springs without a

conditional use permit, and allowing a developer to back out of an agreement to pay for a left-turn lane on Olive Orchard Road at Highway 26.

The forum, sponsored by a group of Valley Springs area residents, was divided into three segments – opening statements by the three candidates and Kearney, questions from moderator Robert Dean of Arnold and closing remarks from the four panelists.

“I won by a solid majority,” Kearney said in his opening statement. “When I was running I made promises and I kept them.” He listed an updated community plan that included elements for Rancho Calaveras, work to clean up the mortgage-foreclosure registry at the county, an increase in staffing at the code enforcement department, and establishing a full-time Veteran’s Service Officer at the county.

He then described how he worked to stop the California Department of Transportation from cutting down the oak trees fronting the La Contenta Golf Club along Highway 26.

Kearney received loud applause following his remarks.

“I’m not running against Steve,” said Bowerman. “I’m running in case he is recalled.” He described himself as a “second-generation ad executive,” who has experience as a negotiator who made money for his clients.

“I always seek the best deal for my clients and Calaveras County will be my client,” he said.

Bowerman is the former executive director of the Sacramento Chapter of NORML, the National Organization for Reform of Marijuana Laws. In later remarks, Bowerman spoke in favor of Measure D, a citizen-mounted ballot initiative that would regulate cannabis cultivation in Calaveras County, and Measure C, a tax on the products of cannabis farmers.

Giudici, who said he holds a Master’s Degree in Economics from the University of California, Davis, works as the chief financial officer of the Amador-Tuolumne Community Action Agency, a nonprofit community agency with a $10 million annual budget.

“I don’t see a lot of fiscal management on the current Board of Supervisors and that’s what I am bringing,” he said. There is a lack of attention of fiscal management “of your and my tax dollars.”

He also said that if Measure C passes, he would make sure that tax income is “earmarked for public safety and enforcement, first.”

Tunno described himself as semi-retired trial consultant who holds a Master’s Degree in Communications from the University of Portland.

The former Calaveras County Planning Commissioner resigned his seat on the commission in June after the Board of Supervisors passed an urgency ordinance in May to regulate commercial and personal cultivation of medical cannabis in Calaveras County.

“The marijuana issue is paramount with me,” he said. “It doesn’t belong here. This is the worst problem this county has ever faced and I don’t care what else happens, this is more important than anything,” he said.

He said he has a vision for the county that also includes completion of the General Plan and a reinforcement of a family-friendly society.

“It would be nice if Calaveras County was a little more self-sufficient,” he said. He described the counties north and south of Calaveras as “places where you don’t have to drive a 70-mile round trip to get a new pair of jeans.”

“I would like to make it as livable as possible while making it more prosperous,” he said.

Giudici speculated that Proposition 64, the statewide initiative to legalize recreational marijuana, would pass. “You cannot stop the tide,” he said. “If the tide comes through, we will have to deal with it.”

“To what extent can Calaveras County afford a ban?” he asked. “We can’t afford it if no taxation is passed to pay for it.”

Bowerman said he had two priorities, education for children and passage of measures D and C.

“We already have a ban; a ban on all future cannabis cultivators in Calaveras County,” he said. He said the county ordinance is working, but it will need a vote of four supervisors next year to maintain it and, “I don’t think we’re going to have four to support it.”

He said Measure D will take the issue out of the hands of the board and make regulation and enforcement of cannabis industry permanent. Measure C will pay for it, he said.

“So vote yes on D, vote yes on C and vote yes for me,” he said. He said a vote on the measures is not a vote for cannabis, it is a vote for control.

Kearney, reiterated his support for the temporary urgency ordinance approved by the board. “Yes, I voted to regulate,” he said.

Regulation, he added, will reduce the number of cannabis farmers in the county by eliminating illegal producers and limiting the number of registered growers. He said that during the past two years eradication removed “over a hundred tons of marijuana that did not get into the black market.”

Kearney concluded that there are several key issues that will be coming before the board, including establishing an Office of Emergency Services and dealing with “the declared emergency right now of tree mortality. This may not be as dramatic as the Butte Fire, but it is every bit as important.”

“I’m asking you to vote no on the recall,” he said.

______________________________________________________________________________

Final county budget will dip into savings 

New hires include jail officers, appraiser and animal control officer

By Dana M. Nichols dana@calaverasenterprise.com / September 15, 2016
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Calaveras County Supervisors on Tuesday voted 4-1 to taking a calculated risk: They directed staff to prepare a final budget for the fiscal year that began in July that drains down savings accounts to hire desperately needed staff.

The budget anticipates total expenditures of $158 million and revenues of $134 million. The difference will come from fund balances.

The General Fund budget, the portion over which county officials have the most control, will have about $63 million in expenditures and $60 million in revenue. The non-General Fund portion of the budget includes federal grant funding for things like road projects and welfare payments.

The final General Fund budget for the year that began July 1 is $9.5 million larger than the preliminary General Fund budget supervisors approved in June. More than half of that increase, or $5.4 million, is due to Butte Fire recovery work, much of it funded by federal and state governments. Another $1.8 million in increase in the General Fund budget is due to the growth of the county’s new cannabis cultivation regulation program.

The changes that Calaveras County Administrative Officer Shirley Ryan said caused her heartburn, however, are not directly tied to either of those matters. Instead, they are core government services she believes are in jeopardy due to short staffing.

“I had to weigh the risk against the need,” Ryan said of why she recommends taking $5.5 million from various forms of savings to balance the budget. About $400,000 of that will go to hire eight new employees, including five correctional officers for the county jail, an appraiser in the Assessor’s Office, an account technician in the Auditor-Controller’s Office, and an animal services officer.

Usually, Ryan and other county financial departments warn against using one-time money to hire staff. That’s because the cost of an employee will continue in future years and, unless new revenue sources arise to cover those costs, the added salaries will gradually dig the county deeper financial hole.

Funding to remove hazardous trees in the Butte Fire area is an example of one-time funding. The contractors hired to take care of the job do not become permanent county employees and the county is not on the hook for permanent expenses.

Ryan said that Sheriff Rick DiBasilio has long been operating the jail with far fewer staff members than needed. She said he asked to hire more personnel. “I agreed for the safety of our officers and the inmates,” Ryan said.

The staffing shortage in the Assessor’s and Auditor’s offices pose dangers of another sort, she said. Staffing cuts and property tax roll changes due to property destruction in the Butte Fire have overwhelmed the Assessor’s Office, Ryan said. As a result, staff members have not been able to process roll changes when properties that suffered declines during the recession see increases in value. The failure to adjust the value of those properties means the county government loses the ability benefit from rising property values.

Auditor-Controller Rebecca Callen said that situation puts the county on a financial downward spiral – unable to collect revenue when property values rise and thus unable to gain the funding to provide needed services to the owners of those properties.

“All these opportunities for adding value to our rolls are not happening,” Callen said.

Meanwhile, Callen said her office has also lost staff in the last eight years at the same time that increased federal and state reporting requirements, the Butte Fire and the advent of the cannabis industry are requiring more work. “At this point I can barely afford people to take vacations or be out sick,” Callen said.

Ryan said a similar crisis is brewing in the Animal Services Division. She said there was recently a time when one of the county’s two animal services officers was on leave and the other was out sick. That meant there was no officer for several days to respond to animal emergencies. That’s why she recommends hiring a third officer.

Supervisors made only fairly small changes to Ryan’s recommendations. Among them, they directed Ryan to allocated $1,000 for each supervisor – a total of $5,000 – to go into a discretionary fund that each supervisor could use for purposes such as holding town hall meetings with constituents.

The county government had to pay an unexpected bill for video editing following an August town hall meeting on tree mortality that Supervisor Michael Oliveira organized. That bill prompted an earlier discussion on the matter. Both during the previous discussion and on Tuesday supervisors said they don’t want any strings attached to how they use the money.

Supervisor Steve Kearney proposed creating the funds for town hall meetings. “I think if we are responsible enough to get to this position, we are responsible enough to use it appropriately,” he said.

Ryan and Callen urged supervisors to increase the amount of money held in reserves. The reserves fund can only be tapped for declared emergencies. Examples of recent declared emergencies would be the Butte Fire and the tree mortality crisis.

Right now, the county has a General Fund Reserve of $2.4 million, or about 3.9 percent of appropriations. In order to satisfy credit rating agency guidelines and obtain inexpensive credit, the county reserves should be triple that amount, they said.

Ryan urged supervisors to transfer into reserves $2.5 million or $3 million that is currently in the Teeter Fund. The Teeter Fund accumulates about $1.5 million a year in penalties that accrue when property owners are late paying property taxes. The county gets to keep that money – even for taxes that are slated for fire districts and other special districts – in exchange for fronting revenue to the special districts when property owners are delinquent.

The Teeter Fund currently has about $8.7 million, but under Ryan’s plan about $4.3 million of that will be used to balance this year’s budget.

Supervisor Cliff Edson initially raised a new subject when Ryan requested the reserve transfer proposal, saying he wants money transferred from the Teeter fund to the Public Works Department so it can be used to fix a dangerous child drop-off and supply delivery area at Valley Springs Elementary School.

In the end, supervisors directed staff to report back on proposals for addressing the Valley Springs Elementary School situation and other road maintenance needs. “There are many elderly people driving around in this county who can’t see the lines,” Edson said of infrequently-painted markings on county roads.

Supervisors also directed Ryan to amend the final budget to transfer $2 million from the Teeter Fund into reserves.

The vote was 4-1 with Kearney opposed. Kearney said he does not believe the reserve fund needs to be as large as recommended by Ryan and Callen.

Ryan is scheduled to bring the final budget back to supervisors for final approval on Sept. 27.

Whether county officials can find new revenue sources to cover expanded jail staffing and other needs is an open question. Measure C, a cannabis industry tax on the November Ballot, might bring in $10 million or more a year, according to staff estimates. But voters might not approve it. It is also possible that voters next year could consider and approve a ban on cannabis cultivation. That would eliminate tax revenue from the cannabis industry as well as saddling law enforcement officers with the cost of enforcing a ban.

Ryan also noted that the nation is seven years into an economic recovery and recoveries usually don’t last that long. “My crystal ball is fuzzy,” she said

______________________________________________________________________________

County environmental agency chief resigns 

Jason Boetzer takes job in Sacramento County

Enterprise report / September 15, 2016
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Calaveras County Environmental Management Agency Director Jason Boetzer has resigned to take a job with Sacramento County.

Boetzer, who has worked for the county for 14 years, played a key role in Butte Fire recovery, including overseeing removal of toxic debris left by destroyed houses.

Boetzer’s last day working for Calaveras County will be Oct. 28. The Board of Supervisors accepted his letter of resignation during a closed-door session Tuesday morning.

“I am so happy he was here,” said Board of Supervisors Chairman Cliff Edson. “We hate to see him go, that’s for sure.”

In Sacramento, Boetzer will be director of the county’s environmental health division. He lives in Amador County.

Boetzer, 43, said that he was approached by Sacramento County representatives who asked him to apply for the job there.

“It was a very hard decision both personally and professionally,” Boetzer said.

Boetzer said that the Butte Fire debris removal project was one of the largest of his career. “It was an honor to be part of the recovery effort,” he said.

______________________________________________________________________________

Supervisors approve long-term trash deal 

Deal will hike curbside waste collection rates, extend life of landfill

By Dana M. Nichols dana@calaverasenterprise.com / September 15, 2016
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Monthly rates for curbside trash collection will rise for most of the 6,541 residential customers who have the service in Calaveras County under a long-term waste removal contract the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors approved on Tuesday.

A major feature of the contract is that it will require Cal-Waste Recovery Systems of Galt to ship trash out of the county, which will extend by three years the lifespan of the current disposal cell at the county’s Rock Creek Landfill and postpone the estimated $8 million cost to close the cell.

The contract sets an initial 10-year term but allows for two five-year extensions.

Prior to Tuesday’s meeting, Calaveras County Auditor-Controller Rebecca Callen had objected to the proposed contract for several reasons, including that it was done without a bid. On Tuesday, however, she said that changes in the contract wording had addressed some of her concerns. The final agreement eliminated, for example, wording that would have mandated that businesses use Cal-Waste for their trash hauling.

Still, Callen continued to say on Tuesday that she believes it would have been wise to also consider “other opportunities,” even though she also said that “I think Cal-Waste has done a really great job.”

The board voted unanimously to approve the Cal-Waste contract that has an estimated value of $100 million over 20 years. The proposal calls for the county to receive a 3 percent franchise fee worth about $3 million over that time.

However, supervisors will have to act separately to set that fee. Should they decide to set a higher fee, then representatives of Cal-Waste and the county would have to renegotiate trash collection rates. Under the proposal based on the 3 percent fee, the basic rate for residential curbside waste collection would be $22 a month. That fee would cover weekly collection of a 35-gallon trash cart and biweekly collection of a 65-gallon green waste cart and a 95-gallon recycling cart.

The only variation in that basic package would be in areas above Forest Meadows on Highway 4, where there would be no regular green waste collection. Customers there would instead be able to order a 3.5-cubic-yard bin that could be used once a year for woody waste and pine needles.

The uniform rates countywide replace a patchwork of service offerings and rates that evolved over the decades. At one time, there were four different trash hauling firms serving the county. That number gradually shrank as business costs rose until Cal-Waste became the sole provider in 2013. About the same time, state regulators ordered Calaveras County to come into compliance with laws requiring that the county reduce the amount of waste – particularly recyclable materials – going to the county’s Rock Creek landfill.

Cal-Waste inherited existing rate and service plans. There are now more than 110 different rate and service arrangements for customers, Cal-Waste representatives said. The new rates are scheduled to take effect on Dec. 1.

At the same, Cal-Waste has assisted the county by expanding its recycling program and providing recycling carts to customers even in cases where the customers are not currently paying for that service.

“We’ve been operating at a deficit since we got here,” said Cal-Waste owner Dave Vaccarezza. “Recycling costs money.”

Vaccarezza said on average, customers will probably pay about 40 percent more under the new plan.

Part of what those higher rates will cover is the cost to ship Calaveras County waste out of the county to landfills in San Joaquin County. Vaccarezza said his firm is working now to establish a transfer station and recyclable sorting site on Double Springs Road not far from the intersection of Highways 12 and 26 between San Andreas and Valley Springs. That will allow the firm to use larger, more efficient trucks to haul waste and recyclables out of Calaveras County, he said.

Doing that will double the expected lifespan of the waste cell currently in use at the county’s Rock Creek Landfill. County staff had estimated the landfill would be full in three years, forcing officials to find a way to pay for the $8 million cost to close the cell and open a new one. Now, they will have six years to come up with the money.

County homeowners now pay a fee of $150 per year to fund the operation of the landfill and related waste transfer stations. That fee falls far short of covering the cost, however, especially when the looming cost of closing a cell is considered. County elected leaders have not been willing to face the political backlash of raising the landfill fee.

The vast majority of county residents currently haul their own trash. Right now, they are able to dispose household trash and recyclables for free at the landfill and transfer stations. The landfill does charge to dispose of some items, such as appliances. Higher rates paid by those residents who do have curbside collection service under the new contract will effectively serve to subsidize those who haul their own trash by putting off the day when the landfill is full.

“Ultimately, in the end it serves the Calaveras County residents by diverting (trash from) that landfill,” said Supervisor Debbie Ponte.

Board Chairman Cliff Edson, who owns a restaurant in San Andreas, said he supports the deal even though he will pay a higher rate. In part, he said, that is because Cal-Waste has provided a more reliable service than previous waste haulers.

Supervisors also noted that residents who either don’t want to pay for curbside trash collection, or who can’t afford it, still have the option to haul their own trash.

“Nobody is being forced to comply with this,” said Supervisor Steve Kearney.

_____________________________________________________________________________

CCWD board favors price support for biomass plants 

By Terry Grillo terry@calaverasenterprise.com / September 15, 2016
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The Calaveras County Water District Board of Directors on Wednesday voted unanimously to support legislation that would provide subsidies to keep the state’s remaining biomass-fueled electric power generating plants operating.

Such plants, if they are operating, can provide a way to burn trees killed by drought and bark beetle infestations and eliminate material removed to thin overgrown forests. That, in turn, can improve air quality by reducing catastrophic wildfires and increase water production.

Directors expressed alarm at the increasing numbers of dead and dying trees – mostly ponderosa pines – on the western slope of the Sierra Nevada. Several asked, “What are we going to do with all this wood?”

“We’re hearing this at every meeting we attend,” said Director Bertha Underhill. She said that throughout the county, at each agency meeting she attends, the impending problem is mentioned.

“This is not about creating electricity,” said Vice President Jeff Davidson. He said an important part of the solution is to use California’s biomass plants to efficiently burn the huge mass of current and expected woody material from dead trees and dense forests. Burning material in a biomass plant results in far less air pollution than burning the same material in a wildfire.

Yet the biomass plants are struggling. California has 30 biomass power generating stations. Eight of them are closed and another seven will close in October, General Manager Dave Eggerton said in a report to the board.

He said the reason is clear: the state contract that priced biomass power at 10 to 12 cents per kilowatt hour has expired. So now such plants can only get a market rate of 2 to 3 cents per kilowatt hour, the same rate that natural gas-fueled plants charge.

“These rates are insufficient to keep existing plants open,” he wrote. He said similar legislation passed the state Assembly in 2015 with bipartisan support but failed in the state Senate.

The board voted 5-0 to support an Association of California Water Agencies proposal to require electricity retailers and publicly owned electric utilities to buy a certain amount of electricity from facilities processing forest materials in California.

Board Chairman Terry Strange said the removal of dead material, densely packed trees and the thick cover of brush will improve the amount of water available for districts like CCWD.

“We’re in this mess because of overstocked forests. And that creates a potential threat to water quality and quantity,” he said. “This goes back to good forest management.”

According to Eggerton’s report, doing nothing would be hugely expensive. Water agencies will benefit by having a place to burn the remains of the forest. That, in turn, recuces the risk of a catastrophic wildfire in a headwaters area.

Runoff of huge amounts of ash and sediment from large fires chokes the processing plants of hydropower producers. It can cost millions of dollars to dredge reservoirs and repair equipment after such ash flows, the report says.

______________________________________________________________________________
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Regulators propose leaving more water for fish in river
By ELLEN KNICKMEYER
Associated Press
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SAN FRANCISCO (AP) -- Regulators on Thursday proposed leaving more water for struggling native fish and pumping less to farms from the overtapped San Joaquin River system, in what could be one of the most significant overhauls of water allocation this century in California.

The change is overdue and vital to salvaging salmon and other native fish species in the Central California farming region, said Felicia Marcus, chairwoman of the state Water Resources Control Board.

Current standards, last updated in 1995, allow farms and cities to divert 80 percent or more of the water from tributaries of the lower stretch of the river.

The proposal calls for leaving 40 percent of normal flow to help more fish survive spawning and their journey back and forth from the Pacific Ocean on the southernmost native salmon run in the nation.

The draft release sets the stage for months of volatile hearings before any board vote is taken.

California is in a five-year drought that has made water an even more hotly contested resource than usual. The amount of water left in the lower San Joaquin River system for fish is just one in a series of issues pitting fisheries and conservation groups against farmers, including politically influential corporate farms.

State Farm Bureau Federation president Paul Wenger said the reduced water for irrigation from the change could idle as many as 240,000 of the 9 million irrigated acres in California, the country's top agriculture state.

"This is going to make a huge impact," Wenger said. "We can't keep up this craziness of just releasing this water, with the population continuing to grow, and the population counting on food to continue to grow."

Conservation groups pointed to a 2013 study by the state Department of Fish and Wildlife that said salmon and other native species need at least 50 percent of normal flow in the river system.

"Based on what we've seen, this proposal falls short," said Doug Obegi of the Natural Resources Defense Council environmental group.

The draft proposal applies to the lower San Joaquin River, three of its tributaries and the southern end of the San Joaquin delta with the Sacramento River.

The delta is part of the largest estuary on the West Coast, home to dozens of threatened native species and a water source for two-thirds of California's 39 million people and millions of acres of farm land.

Long stretches of the upper San Joaquin River have been dry for decades because of heavy pumping. Salmon populations have survived in the drought only because of intervention by wildlife agencies, which raise the young salmon in hatcheries and carry them in trucks past dry stretches of the river.

The proposal by regulators calls for leaving 30 percent to 50 percent of normal flows in the river system, with 40 percent as a benchmark.

While reducing the amount of water available for farms, increased river flows would benefit farmers and city dwellers by reducing salinity in water and sweeping away some of the algae blooms plaguing California waterways, said Les Grober, a state water-right official.

John McManus, executive director of the Golden Gate Salmon Association fishing group, said leaving more water in the river would also benefit people by making salmon catches more plentiful.
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FYI-jt- Tuolumne County and citizens’ response to tree mortality problem in their county.

Groups to begin accepting applications for tree mortality aid 

By Alex MacLean / The Union Democrat 

Published Sep 14, 2016 at 01:59PM 

Tree Mortality Aid Program kickoff event 

What: TMAP volunteers will be on hand to provide information about a new program to assist low-income seniors and disabled adults with tree removal costs. 

When: 2 to 4 p.m. Thursday 

Where: Tuolumne County Senior Center, 540 Greenley Road, Sonora 

Eligibility: Must be 60 or older, or a disabled adult that is the homeowner of the primary residence; have an annual income of no more than $29,700 for an individual and no more than$40,050 for a household with two people; no more than $20,000 in available assets, such as stocks, bonds, savings or CDs. 

More information: Contact 532-6272, ext. 208 

A newly launched collaborative effort to help low-income seniors and disabled adults with the cost of clearing dead or dying trees from their properties will begin accepting applications for assistance during a kickoff event Thursday. 

Volunteers with the Tree Mortality Aid Program, or TMAP, are scheduled to be at the Tuolumne County Senior Center, 540 Greenley Road, Sonora, from 2 to 4 p.m. Thursday (Sept. 15) to provide information about the assistance and hand out applications. 

“If they’re worried about trees on their parcel in the middle of this terrible situation and they don’t have the money to bring them down, we’re the people they should be looking for right now,” said Glenn Gottschall, president of the Highway 108 Fire Safe Council, one of the groups involved with the program. 

For those who can’t make the event, applications will also be available at the Area 12 Agency on Aging office at 19704 Standard Road, Standard. 

The program was spearheaded earlier this year by the Sonora Lions Club in collaboration with a number of other community partners, including Interfaith, Yosemite Foothills Fire Safe Council, Sonora Sunrise Rotary, Kiwanis Club of Sonora, Sierra Non-Profit Services, Twain Harte Soroptimist Club, Area 12 Agency on Aging, the county Office of Emergency Supervisors, and the county Board of Supervisors. 

Over the past two months, the groups have worked to install administrators from throughout the community who are donating their time and skills to help get the program rolling. 

Gregory Oliver, who served as County Counsel for 18 years before retiring in 2013, was tapped to serve as the project administrator. He said he felt his knowledge of laws, rules, regulations and operating within budgets would be useful. 

“They contacted me saying that they were looking for somebody who could administer and lead them down the road,” he said. “It seemed like the perfect fit for me to come in and coordinate the direction we’re going with TMAP.” 

Oliver, of Mi-Wuk Village, said community involvement has been picking up as the program has progressed. 

The current goal is to raise enough money to begin cutting down trees for eligible low-income seniors and disabled adults by mid-October. Oliver said the Area 12 Agency on Aging will be processing the applications for eligibility. 

“One of the advantages to TMAP is we’re not a governmental entity, so we’re able to proceed a little quicker,” he said. “We can get resources together quickly to help seniors who can’t afford to cut down trees that pose a health and safety hazard to them.” 

More than 66 million trees are believed to have succumbed to five years of drought and bark beetle infestation throughout the Southern Sierra Nevada, according to the latest U.S. Forest Service estimates. 

The county is working with the state on a program to remove dead or dying trees threatening public roads and infrastructure. Although the assistance is not directly extended to homeowners, the county is working to clear as many trees as possible on private land adjacent to public infrastructure. 

The state covers 75 percent of the cost for the work under an Oct. 30 executive order on tree mortality by Gov. Jerry Brown. 

At a recent budget hearing, county officials warned that the ongoing problem could deplete the county’s $1.6 million in general reserves within two to three years unless the federal government acts to declare the situation in California as a national disaster and provide assistance. 

A federal declaration would reduce the county’s share of the cost from 25 to 6.25 percent, county officials say. 

Meanwhile, many private landowners throughout the county are reporting more dead trees on their property than they can afford. Hiring a contractor to cut down and remove a single dead tree can cost hundreds to thousands of dollars. 

Tom Penhallegon, a Lions Club member who serves as TMAP’s fundraising chairman, said donations received or pledged have topped $30,000 over the past couple months. The group believes they need to raise at least $2 million to address the problem over the next two to five years. 

Penhallegon was quick to note that all donations go straight toward cutting down trees, as the program’s administrators are all volunteers. 

“We’re saving an awful lot on overhead because the individual clubs are donating to our account for advertising and things like that,” he said. 

Penhallegon said the Kiwanis Club of Sonora is planning a fundraiser breakfast at Applebee’s for Oct. 1, but he’s hoping to bring in a lot of donations through a 24-hour “rock-a-thon” scheduled from 6 p.m. Oct. 14 to 6 p.m. Oct. 15 at the Junction Shopping Center in East Sonora. 

As opposed to a typical “walk-a-thon” in which teams take turns walking for a 24-hour period, those participating in the “rock-a-thon” will switch off sitting in a rocking chair throughout the day. Penhallegon is hoping to get 30 teams together for the event. 

“All the rockers will have their own sponsors and collect money,” he said. “Every bit of it goes to TMAP for taking down trees.” 

For more information on the rocking chair event, contact Penhallegon at TMAP2016@yahoo.com , or (209) 694-5191. 
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